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1:30 PM Room 301-B, City HallThursday, October 15, 2009

Meeting convened: 1:35 P.M.

Roll call:

Members Present: 7 - Ald. Joesph  Dudzik, Chair, Ald. Robert Bauman, 

Gerald Froh (Ald. Michael Murphy Alternate), Jeffrey Mantes, Michael 

Daun (W. Martin Morics Alternate), Mark Nicolini, and Mariano 

Schifalacqua

Members Excused: 0

1.

Also present: Venu Gupta, Dept. of Public Works (Alternate for Jeff 

Mantes), Preston Cole, Director of DPW, Operations, Carrie Lewis, 

Superintendent Water Works, Jeff Polenske, City Engineer, Tim Thur, 

Department of Public Works, David Schroeder and Eric Pearson, Dept. of 

Admin., Budget & Management Div. and Michael Talarczyk, Legislative 

Reference Bureau

Approval of the September 11, 2009 meeting minutes2.

Ald. Nicolini moved approval of the minutes, Mr. Daun seconded. There were no 

objections.
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Discussion relating to the drafting of a job description for the Capital 

Improvement Program Specialist position

3.

Ald. Dudzik said that Mr. Froh sent him an e-mail outlining the job duties for the 

Capital Improvements Program Specialist position (Exhibit 1).

Mr. Nicolini said the ordinance that establishes this committee does limit this 

Committee’s purview to only certain elements of the Capital budget, which is defined 

in section 4. paragraph a-2. of ordinance file #081215.  He said that narrows the 

scope of the position’s responsibility.

Ald. Dudzik replied that if, once this committee is up and running, this committee feels 

that it can take on one or more of the other responsibilities list in the ordinance he will 

amend the ordinance. 

Mr. Schifalacqua asked for clarification on what responsibilities are not in the purview 

of this Committee? 

Mr. Nicolini referred members to slides 33 and 34 (Exhibit 2) of his PowerPoint 

presentation that explains the components of the City’s Capital Budget that are not 

included in this Committee’s purview. He also referred members to slide 32 that 

shows the job duties of the Capital Program Specialist position. 

Ms. Andrea Knickerbocker with the Dept. of Employee Relations appeared and 

explained the classification process for creating a new position. 

Ms. Knickerbocker asked when does this committee want to this position created and 

approved?

Ald. Dudzik replied as soon as possible.

Ms. Knickerbocker said the Department of Employee Relations will prepare a 

classification report for the Capital Program Specislist position and will provide it to 

this committee for review and approval prior to it going before the City Service 

Commission for its review and approval.

Mr. Froh said there was a job analysis done about 10 years ago for a Capital 

Improvements Specialist position that was located in the Budget Office. 

Ms. Knickerbocker replied that the Budget office did have a position back in 1997 that 

is similar to what this Capital Program Specialist duties would be. 

Ald. Dudzik asked Ms. Knickerbocker to provide this committee with a copy of that 

analysis.

Ms. Knickerbocker replied in the affirmative.

Ald. Dudzik asked Ms. Knickerbocker to provide a copy of the job description and job 

classification report to Ms. MacDonald who will forward it to all committee members 

for review. He said he will have an item on the next committee meeting agenda that 

will allow for further discussion on the job description.

Mr. Schifalacqua asked how will the hiring take place and who will be part of the 

selection process?
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Ms. Knickerbocker said the hiring will go through the usual process conducted by the 

Dept of Employee Relations.
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Presentation and discussion on the Mayor's proposed 2010 capital 

improvements budget plan

4.

Mr. Schroeder and Mr. Nicolini gave an overview of the current capital improvements 

planning process, on the the current plan (2009-2014), on the 2010 proposed capital 

budget and lastly, on the capital budget planning and the Capital Improvements 

Committee by PowerPoint presentation (Exhibit 2).

Ald. Dudzik referred to slide eight of the PowerPoint presentation, the chart on the 

2009-2014 Tax Levy Debt Service Projections, and asked what will cause the 

dramatic dip in capital improvement projects in 2013?

Mr. Schroeder replied that the dip in 2013 is due to the fact that a couple of building 

projects are expected to be completed at that time, such as the City Hall foundation. 

Ald.Dudzik asked Mr. Nicolini how he could find out how much money from the 

vehicle registration fees have been collected to date?

Mr. Nicolini replied that his office can provide him with that information.  He said it 

was estimated that the City would receive about $6.6 million a year. 

Ald. Dudzik asked what kind of cost saving would there be for the City if it would 

switch over to LED lighting completely?

Mr. Polenske appeared and replied that a complete switch to LED lighting is a ways 

off yet.  He said the pilot project is working great and there would be some saving 

eventually. 

Mr. Nicolini replied that the failing circuitry is a problem. He said there was a study 

done and it showed that it will take $7.3 million and about 106 years to switch over to 

LED lighting completely and that includes the cost of replacing of all the out dated 

circuitry.

Mr. Mantes said that City Hall hollow walk project will take about three years and will 

begin in 2010. 

Mr. Schifalacqua referred to slide eight of the PowerPoint presentation and said the 

chart shows that the City is consistently $30-35 million under the improvement 

requests. He said that shows that a lot of the decisions that have been made to date 

are based on funding, not needs. He said if the needs are not addressed they will just 

keep growing.

Mr. Nicolini replied that the major key purposes of this committee is to review the 

improvement projects that need to be done and to try to come up with new financial 

resources and tools, such as an increase tax levy, increase in user fees or set a 

higher target for borrowing to cover the cost of the improvements. 

Mr. Mantes said he agrees with Mr. Nicolini and that it has been his philosophy that 

the administration and Council is kept up-to-date on what the improvement needs 

and budgetary restraint are.

Ald. Dudzik replied that the current administration does put a higher emphasis on 

infrastructure. 
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Mr. Daun asked if department's include inflation thier costs, when submitting capital 

improvement requests?

Mr. Schroeder replied that most departments do try to project inflation cost.

Mr. Daun asked Mr. Nicolini if he has any suggestions on how the administration and 

this committee can work to together so that time can be used productively? 

Mr. Nicolini replied that this committee could examine the capital improvement 

calendar (Slide two of the PowerPoint presentation) and possibly revise it so that the 

process can be accelerated by one month.  He said the ordinance charges this 

committee to examine the improvement needs and put together a financial plan and 

projections.

Mr. Daun said that one of the tasks this committee might want to do is put together a 

capital program, preparation, monitoring and report planning schedule.

Mr. Nicolini said that this committee should have some debate on a financing target. 

Mr. Froh said that a report on what has been accomplished over the past four to five 

years would be helpful for this committee to review.

Ald. Dudzik replied in the affirmative.

Roll call taken at 2:20 P.M.

Members Present: 6 - Ald. Joesph  Dudzik, Chair, Gerald Froh (Ald. 

Michael Murphy Alternate), Jeffrey Mantes, Michael Daun (W. Martin 

Morics Alternate), Mark Nicolini, and Mariano Schifalacqua

Members Excused: 1 - Ald. Bauman
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Discussion relating to the federal stimulus funded capital improvements 

projects

5.

Mr. Jeff Polenske, City Engineer and Tim Thur, Environmental Engineering, appeared 

on this matter.

Mr. Polenske said that this year the state received $529 million in federal stimulus 

funds, of which Milwaukee received $15.2 million for improvement projects.  The City 

also received funding for three transportation enhancement projects in the amount of 

$15.9 million.  He said additional funding became available in August in the amount of 

$9 million and those funds would cover the cost of ten more projects.  The City has a 

total of 23 stimulus funded projects and construction began for three of those projects 

this past summer.  He said all the projects are arterially street construction, no local 

streets are included.  

Mr. Schifalacqua asked if there is any local fund match?

Mr. Polenske replied in the negative.

Mr. Schifalacqua said he has concerns with the large number of new projects and the 

number of contractors available in the area to do those projects. He asked Mr. 

Polenske if he noticed an increase in construction prices?

Mr. Polenske replied that the pricing for the first three construction projects that the 

City put out this past summer were pretty good, but the construction prices may be 

different story in December when the vast majority of the projects throughout the 

state go out for bids.   

Mr. Thur said Milwaukee received $35 million of stimulus funds, $2 million in grant 

funds and $33 million as a low cost loan, for sewer replacement. He said the City has 

recently been notified that there are extra stimulus fund available for City and that 

would come in as a grant, which will increase the grant amount to $10-12 million.

Ald. Dudzik advised the members that the next meeting date is November 

19, 2009 at 1:30 P.M.

Meeting adjourned: 3:07 P.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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